

# DOE Data Center Air-Management (AM) Tool:

# **Engineering Reference**

Version 1.18 (November 24, 2014)

The Engineering Reference and the Air Management Tool were developed jointly by Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBNL) and ANCIS Incorporated for the US Department of Energy (DOE)



www.ancis.us

#### DISCLAIMER

This document was prepared as part of work sponsored by the United States Government. While this document is believed to contain correct information, neither the United States Government, nor any agency thereof, nor The Regents of the University of California, operator of the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory under DOE Contract No. DE-AC02-05CH11231, nor any of their employees or licensors, make any warranty, express or implied, or assumes any legal responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represents that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by its trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government or any agency thereof, or The Regents of the University of California. The views and opinions of the authors expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government or any agency thereof or The Regents of the University of California.

The materials contained in this document are being provided for training purposes only, and may not be reproduced by any means; including electronic, mechanical photocopying or recording, except as may be expressly permitted by the 1976 Copyright Act or with the prior written permission of The Regents of the University of California. Distribution for commercial purposes, and/or the preparation and dissemination of derivative works based on these materials is strictly prohibited.

Notice: Materials contained in this document were produced under Contract DE-AC02-05CH11231 with the U.S. Department of Energy. Accordingly, the Government has certain rights in this copyrighted work.

Copyright© 2014 The Regents of the University of California, operator of the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. All Rights Reserved.

Trademark Notice: Rack Cooling Index (RCI) is a Registered Trademark and Return Temperature Index (RTI) is a Trademark of ANCIS Incorporated (www.ancis.us)

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

| FIGURE AND TABLE LISTINGS       | 4  |
|---------------------------------|----|
| OVERVIEW                        | 5  |
| What does this Tool do?         | 5  |
| How is the Tool used?           | 5  |
| DOE Software Tool Suite         | 5  |
| Tool Download and Documentation | 5  |
| Engineering Reference           | 6  |
| INPUT/OUTPUT SHEETS             | 7  |
| Step 1 AHU                      | 8  |
| Step 2 Equipment                | 10 |
| Step 3 RCI                      | 13 |
| Step 4 Main Input               | 17 |
| Step 5 Main Results             | 20 |
| Step 6 Energy Results           | 23 |
| Lookup                          | 25 |
| Action Rules                    | 26 |
| Export                          | 27 |
| ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS      | 28 |
| REFERENCES                      | 29 |

## FIGURES

| Figure 1: Overview sheet   | 6  |
|--|----|
| Figure 2: Step 1 AHU sheet, upper part   | 9  |
| Figure 3: Step 1 AHU sheet, lower part   | 9  |
| Figure 4: Step 2 Equipment sheet   | 12 |
| Figure 4a: Intake temp distribution and graphical representation of $RCI_{HI}$ | 14 |
| Figure 5: Step 3 RCI sheet, upper part   | 16 |
| Figure 6: Step 3 RCI sheet, lower part   | 16 |
| Figure 7: Step 4 Main Input sheet, upper part                                  | 19 |
| Figure 8: Step 4 Main Input sheet, lower part                                  | 19 |
| Figure 9: Step 5 Main Results sheet, upper part                                | 22 |
| Figure 10: Step 5 Main Results sheet, lower part                               | 22 |
| Figure 11: Step 6 Energy Results sheet   | 24 |
| Figure 12: Lookup sheet  | 25 |
| Figure 13: Export sheet  | 27 |

## TABLES

| Table 1: Proposed Rating of the Rack Cooling Index (RCI)      | 14 |
|---|----|
| Table 2: Interpretation of the Return Temperature Index (RTI) | 18 |

#### **OVERVIEW**

#### What does this Tool do?

Air management in data centers is essentially about keeping cold and hot air from mixing. Cold supply air from the air handler should enter the heat-generating IT-equipment without mixing with ambient air and the hot exhaust air should return to the air handler without mixing. Managing the cold and hot air streams in data centers is important for cooling infrastructure energy/capacity management and IT-equipment thermal management.

The DOE Data Center Air-Management Tool was developed to help accelerate the energy savings in data centers without affecting the thermal IT-equipment environment. Based on user input, the Tool provides air management recommendations and the potential for reducing the supply airflow rate and increasing the supply air temperature, both having an impact on energy use. Finally, the Tool estimates the % energy reduction, kWh reduction, and the associated \$ savings for supply fans and chillers.

The underlying assumption for this Tool is sufficiently stable environmental conditions, for example, the air handlers may well have variable air volume (VAV) fans but they are assumed operating at a stable constant reduced airflow. Since the majority of conventional data centers has raised-floor cooling with hot and cold equipment aisles, this Tool is intended mainly for such environments. Having some basic understanding of the physical data center environment makes this Tool easier to understand and use.

#### How is the Tool used?

First, the user fills in data and answers questions on four input Excel sheets (Steps 1-4). Each sheet includes basic guidance for entering the data correctly. The User's Manual (DOE 2014a) provides additional information. Second, based on this user input, numerical output and recommended actions are given on two result output Excel sheets (Steps 5 and 6). An Engineering Reference (this document) and a Data Collection Guide (DOE 2014c) complete the support documentation.

#### DOE Software Tool Suite

This Air Management Tool is part of the DOE Software Tool Suite (DOE 2014d) which also includes an online Profiling Tool (DC Pro) and an Excel-based Electrical Tool. These tools are not a substitute for a detailed "investment grade" audit. They provide estimates of savings for various measures, but actual savings may vary based on site-specific conditions that are not addressed in the tools.

## **Tool Download and Documentation**

The Air Management Tool can be downloaded from the Center of Expertise for Energy Efficiency in Data Centers website: <u>http://datacenters.lbl.gov/data-center-air-management-tool</u> After downloading the Tool, there are three complementary documents on the same website for facilitating the use of the Tool:

- The User's Manual provides information on using the Tool
- The *Engineering Reference* (this document) provides detailed information on the calculations, equations, metrics, and limitations
- The Data Collection Guide provides information on collecting the necessary input data.

Questions, comments, and/or suggestions on these documents can be directed to mherrlin@ancis.us

#### **Engineering Reference**

This Engineering Reference follows the layout of the Air-Management Tool with seven input/output color coded Excel sheets plus three hidden sheets.

| Step 1: AHU            | User input: Air-handler unit (AHU) data for calculating the RTI metric   |
|------------------------|--|
| Step 2: Equip          | User input: Electronic equipment data for calculating the RTI metric     |
| Step 3: RCI            | User input: Equipment intake temperatures for calculating the RCI metric |
| Step 4: Main Input     | User input: Main user input, including metrics from Steps 1-3            |
| Step 5: Main Results   | Result output: Main results but excluding energy estimates               |
| Step 6: Energy Results | Result output: Energy estimates for supply fans and chillers             |
| Lookup                 | Lookup tables for internal use (hidden)                                  |
| Action Rules           | Rules for triggering actions or recommendations (hidden)                 |
| Export                 | Output for post-processing (hidden).                                     |

The User's Manual provides information on using the Tool, and this Engineering Reference provides detailed information on the calculations, equations, metrics, and limitations. This document should be studied when knowledge is required of the calculation details. All major calculation steps are outlined in this document. In the Tool, most of the calculations are hidden from view but some intermediate calculation steps are visible as grayed out text.

This Engineering Reference parallels the layout of the User's Manual; switching back and forth between the two documents should be straight forward.



Figure 1: Overview sheet.

## **INPUT/OUTPUT SHEETS**

This section describes the input and output sheets in the order they appear in the Excel Tool. This section is best read as a reference manual for finding particular information on the calculations, equations, metrics, and limitations on any of the sheets.

General Information applicable to all four input sheets includes:

- Yellow cells indicate cells where to input data.
- Dual units are shown next to each yellow input cell (e.g., °F or °C). The first unit represents I-P units and the second unit represents SI units.
- Colored cells (besides yellow) indicate data that are exported to or imported from other sheets. The cells are color coded per the receiving or originating sheet (tab) color.
- Grayed out data are for internal use only, generally showing intermediate calculation steps.
- In equations, entities within quotation marks refer to the values in named cells on input or output sheets.
- The screen shots included in this Engineering Reference can be difficult to read at the conventional 100% zoom level. Use the zoom capability of your software to enlarge the figures. Note that the screen shots may differ slightly from the latest version of the Tool.

## Step 1 AHU

•

"Step 1 AHU" is the first of four input sheets. It is imperative to enter (accurate) data on this sheet.

By entering the requested air-handling unit (AHU) data (yellow cells) for up to 40 operating units, this sheet will calculate five pieces of data (orange boxes) and export them to the Main Input (Step 4) sheet. The principal purpose of this data transfer is to calculate the Return Temperature Index (RTI)<sup>™</sup> on the Main Input sheet. This index plays an important role in understanding whether the data center is overventilated (by-pass air) or under-ventilated (recirculation air) (Herrlin 2008). For more information on RTI, please see section Step 4 Main Input.

Calculated average AHU temperatures are airflow weighted to take into account different airflow rates for the different AHUs. If the airflow rates are significantly different among the AHUs, simple averages would be high in error.

Calculated data exported to the Main Input sheet (orange cells) (Figure 3):

- Total AHU Airflow [cfm or m<sup>3</sup>/s] and AHU Count [-]
  - o Sum (and count) of all values in column AHU Airflow
- Max-Min AHU Supply Temperature [°F or °C]
  - o Maximum value minus minimum value in column Supply Air Temperature
- Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Supply Air Temperature [°F or °C]
  - Sum all AHUs: ("AHU Airflow"/"Total AHU Airflow")\*"Supply Air Temperature"
  - Typical (airflow weighted) AHU temperature drop [°F or °C]
    - [Sum all AHUs: ("AHU Airflow"/"Total AHU Airflow")\*"Return Air Temperature"]
      [Sum all AHUs: ("AHU Airflow"/"Total AHU Airflow")\*"Supply Air Temperature"]

## Other calculated data (white cells):

Resulting AHU kW Cooling and AHU Ton Cooling (the heat extraction from the room by mechanical means and/or by free cooling) are calculated based on Total AHU Airflow and Typical (airflow weighted) AHU temperature drop.

- AHU kW Cooling
  - ("Total AHU Airflow"\*0.0004719)\*(1.2)\*(1006)\*(" Typical (airflow weighted) AHU temperature drop "/1.8)\*(1/1000) [ignore red numbers for SI calculations]
- AHU Ton Cooling
  - o "AHU kW Cooling"/3.52

Note that AHU data are considered more robust than the equipment data in Step 2; Equipment Power (=AHU cooling) is always assumed equal to Resulting AHU Cooling (heat balance in room).

If there is a separate air-side economizer (one that provides cooling and airflow in addition to the AHUs) it could be specified as another AHU. The Other Calculated Data listed above will then include the associated cooling effect. However, disregard separate fresh-air systems that generally have limited airflows. For built-in economizers, no additional entries are necessary.

For guidance on determining the AHU data, see the *Data Collection Guide*.

| A Cal<br>La Cal<br>Ta | ry Cali<br>mul Painter B | MI + 11<br>∡ 및 - <u> </u> | -  A' A'   =<br> α- <u>Δ</u> -  ≡ | ==(+-)<br>==(+-) | 🚰 Wrap Test<br>🔛 Merge & Certer | General<br>5 - % | • % 4 | Conditional     | Format     | Normal<br>Neutral       | Bad                 | ulation      | Good         |        | and a | Dalate Format | E Autobue | - 27<br>Sens | A         |
|-----------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------|---------------------------------|------------------|-------|-----------------|------------|-------------------------|---------------------|--------------|--------------|--------|-------|---------------|-----------|--------------|-----------|
| 10100                 | at 19                    | Fert                      |                                   | Algen            | nint                            | + Nunt           | H 73  | r training      | at taget   |                         | 9/H                 |              |              |        |       | Celli         |           | Loting       | Married - |
| An46                  | - (                      | f.                        |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| A                     | 8                        | c                         | 0                                 | E.               | - F                             | G                | н     | 1               | 1          | K.                      | 1                   | M            | N.           | 0      | p.    | Q             | R         | \$) i        | T         |
| -                     | III (AIR RANDER          | R LINETS)                 |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| -                     |                          | e contrary                |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
|                       |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| _                     |                          | 6                         |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
|                       | Alellen                  | Supply Air                | Hetarn Aar                        |                  |                                 |                  | B     | y inserting the | e reques   | ted AHU data            | free place          | ens) for u   | o to 40 oper | racing |       |               |           |              |           |
|                       | fermi or Ima/st          | tri er (c)                | /Florfcl                          |                  |                                 |                  | -     | nd insert the   | monthe     | Main Input (            | step 4) she         | et. It is in | perative to  |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| HU1                   | 10000                    | 65                        | 75                                |                  |                                 |                  | e     | nter (accurati  | e) data or | this sheet.             | and a second second |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 102                   | 20000                    | 65                        | 80                                |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 | Lune.      |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 4U 3                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | 17    | he principal p  | surpose o  | f the data tra          | inster is to        | help calci   | slate the Re | turn   |       |               |           |              |           |
| 904                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | Te    | emperature      | ndex (RT   | ) <sup>M</sup> on the M | ain input           | sheet. This  | index play   | n      |       |               |           |              |           |
| HUS                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | 20    | n important r   | ole is un  | derstanding i           | whether ti          | ie data cei  | NEF IS OWER  | a.:    |       |               |           |              |           |
| HU7                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | 1.    | it hassiles a   | and here   | icuiación y ve          | interfect.          |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| RUB                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | N     | cte: AHU dat    | a are con  | sidered more            | accurate            | than Equip   | pment data   | ¢      |       |               |           |              |           |
| RU9                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | Ec    | ulpment Pe      | wer (heat  | t) is set equa          | to the set          | ulting AH    | U Cooling.   |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 10                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       | et a Cound      |            | or latera store         | in each.            |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 011                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  | re .  | ose: urayed i   | out oata t | or incertal u           | se on y.            |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 13                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 13 14                 | -                        |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 10 15                 |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 010                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| UIB                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 19                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 20                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 10.21                 |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 23                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 24                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 25                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 11 26                 |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 28                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| IU 29                 | -                        |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 10                  | -                        |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 31                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 111                   |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 10 34                 |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 15                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| U 36                  |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
| 11 12                 |                          |                           |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |
|                       |                          | Same                      |                                   |                  |                                 |                  |       |                 |            |                         |                     |              |              |        |       |               |           |              |           |

Figure 2: Step 1 AHU sheet, upper part.



Figure 3: Step 1 AHU sheet, lower part.

## Step 2 Equipment

"Step 2 Equipment" is the second of four input sheets.

By inserting the requested equipment data (yellow cells), this spreadsheet will calculate two pieces of data (orange boxes) and export them to the Main Input (Step 4) sheet. Equipment includes heat-generating electronic equipment (IT) as well as electric equipment such as Power Distribution Units (PDU) and Uninterruptible Power Supplies (UPS).

The principal purpose of this data transfer is to calculate the Return Temperature Index (RTI)<sup>™</sup> on the Main Input sheet. This index plays an important role in understanding whether the data center is overventilated (by-pass air) or under-ventilated (recirculation air) (Herrlin 2008). For more information on RTI, please see section Step 4 Main Input.

Since determining the equipment input data may be a challenging task, three options are available through the Select Class Option drop-down box. Depending on the selection, the equipment is grouped into Classes with similar temperature rise (DT) or airflow rates (V). Unique inputs for every piece of equipment, rather than consolidation into equipment Classes, are not allowed. And, only one Class Option can be selected for all input:

- Similar DT: Equipment with similar Measured Temperature Rise (DT); used with corresponding fair Estimated Airflow (V).
- Similar V: Equipment with similar Estimated Airflow (V); used with corresponding Number of Units (U).
- Similar DT(P): Equipment with similar Measured Temperature Rise (DT); used with corresponding Measured Power (P) (Figure 4).

Calculated data exported to the Main Input sheet (orange cells):

- Typical (airflow weighted) Equipment Temperature Rise [°F or °C]
  - Similar DT: Based on yellow cells
    - Sum all Classes: ("Estimated Airflow (V)"/"Total")\*"Measured Rise (DT)"
  - Similar V or Similar DT(P): Based on Total Equipment Airflow and AHU data from Step 1.
    - [("Total AHU Airflow (Step 1)")/"Total Equipment Airflow"]\*["Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Temperature Drop (Step 1)"]
- Total Equipment Airflow
  - Similar V: Based on yellow cells
    - Sum all Classes: "Estimated Airflow (V)"\*"Number of Units (U)"
  - Similar DT(P): Based on yellow cells
    - Sum all Classes: "Measured Power (P)"/((0.0004719)\*(1.2)\*(1006)\*("Measured Rise (DT)"/1.8))) [ignore red numbers for SI calculations]
  - Similar DT: Based on Typical (airflow weighted) Equipment Temperature Rise and AHU data from Step 1.
    - ["Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Temperature Drop (Step 1)"/"Typical (airflow weighted) Equipment Temperature Rise")]\* ["Total AHU Airflow (Step 1)"]

Note that the calculated average equipment temperature rise is airflow weighted to take into account different airflow rates for the different equipment. If the airflow rates are significantly different among the equipment, a simple average would be high in error.

Other calculated data (white cells):

- Equipment Power (= AHU cooling) [kW].
  - =("Total Equipment Airflow"\*0.0004719)\*(1.2)\*(1006)\*("Typical (airflow weighted)
    Equipment Temperature Rise"/1.8)\*(1/1000) [ignore red numbers for SI calculations]

This is equal to Resulting AHU Cooling in Step 1. The AHU data (Step 1) are considered more robust than the Equipment data; Equipment Power is always assumed equal to Resulting AHU Cooling (heat balance in room). Here are three principal formulas to consider:

| $P = V * \rho * c_{p} * \Delta T$ | Equ. 1 |
|-----------------------------------|--------|
|-----------------------------------|--------|

$$P_{AHU} = P_{Equip}$$
 Equ. 2

$$(V * \Delta T)_{AHU} = (V * \Delta T)_{Equip}$$
 Equ. 3

Where

| Р          | Power                    |
|------------|--------------------------|
| V          | Volumetric Airflow       |
| ρ          | Density of Air           |
| Cp         | Heat Capacity of Air     |
| $\Delta T$ | Temperature Differential |

In this Engineering Reference, note that Equation 1 converts I-P units (American) of temperature (°F) and volumetric airflow (cfm) to SI units before calculating the formula. It is assumed that  $\rho$  and  $c_{\rho}$  are reasonable constant.

Compare Equipment Power (=AHU cooling) with UPS readings—if available. If the UPS equipment is located outside the data center room, use the delivered UPS power. If poor agreement, revisit Steps 1 and 2, looking for potential errors.

- "Total Measured Power" (Similar DT(P) option only) [kW].
  - Sum all Classes: "Measured Power (P)"; this is equal to "Total Measured Power"

Compare with the Equipment Power (=AHU cooling) (white box). If poor agreement, revisit Steps 1 and 2 to avoid large errors in the Total Equipment Airflow and Typical (airflow weighted) Equipment Temperature Rise. Poor agreement will not affect the product of the two entities or the Equipment Power (=AHU cooling) (white box).

For guidance on determining the equipment data, see the Data Collection Guide.

| A Cut<br>Com | Ca                    | Bel - 11          | * A' x' =         |       | # mip Tet  | General        | *                | Conditional    | Format     | Normal      | Bed                    | Good         | 100                     |              | Caleta Far   |             | AutoSum<br>Fill - | 17 3         | 4   |
|--------------|-----------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------|--|----------------|------------------|----------------|------------|-------------|------------------------|--------------|-------------------------|--------------|--------------|-------------|-------------------|--------------|-----|
| J fam        | at Painter            |                   | -                 |       | CE on practice   |                |                  | Formetting*    | at Table * | Designation | Constant of the        | ) Basedad    |                         |              |              | 2010        | 2 Clear *         | Filtern Sele | et? |
| (Distant)    | 910                   | Font              | 191               |       | nert   | 21 A           | inter (19)       |                |            |             | 20100                  |              |                         | 110          | Celt         |             | 1                 | THE .        |     |
| 4845         | • (2                  | De l              |                   | 1     | 1  |                | 1                | 1              |            | T W         | 1                      |              |                         |              | 1            |             | 1                 | 1            | -   |
| k            |                       | c                 | 0                 | - 1   |  | 9              | H.               |                |            | K           | L M                    | N            | 0                       |              | Q            |             | 3                 |              |     |
| 2.00         | IPMINT.               |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
| lect         | lass Option:          | Similar DT(0)     | 1.1               |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | By inserting the requ  | ested equ    | alpmont da              | ta (yellow   | cells), this | spread      | sheet             |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       | N  |                |                  |                |            |             | will calculate two pi  | eces of dat  | ta (orange              | boxes) an    | linsert the  | m on th     | ie .              |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       | TUCU and   |                |                  |                |            |             | Main Input (Stop 4)    | heet. "Eq    | ulpment" i              | includes h   | eat-general  | ting ele    | etronic           |              |     |
| -            |                       |                   |                   | -     | Aithin   |                |                  |                |            |             | equipment (II) as w    | ell as elect | tric equipri            | sent such a  | is PDU and   | UPS.        |                   |              |     |
| 66           |                       |                   | -                 | -     | (and the plants of a plants of |                | M <sub>a</sub>   |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   | -                 | -     | 1000   |                |                  |                |            |             | The principal purpos   | e of the d   | ata transfe             | r is to help | calculate t  | the Retu    | m                 |              |     |
|              |                       |                   | -                 | -     | 1  |                |                  |                |            |             | Temperature Index      | inderst-     | the Main h              | nput shee    | ta center in | K plays     |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       | 1300   |                |                  |                |            |             | (by-pass) or under (r  | ecirculatio  | on) weetilal            | ted.         | a conel is   | Same .      |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       | 8000   |                |                  |                |            |             | a start a start of     |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   | e                 |       | 1000   |                |                  |                |            |             | Three options are av   | ailable the  | rough the "             | Select Cla   | ss Option"   | box:        |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   | -                 |       | 0  |                |                  |                |            |             | and here               |              | history                 | anara        |              |             | -                 | - Andrew     |     |
|              |                       |                   | -                 | -     |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Similar DT: "Class"    | refers to    | equipment               | with simi    | lar measure  | ed temp     | serature ri       | he (DT):     |     |
|              |                       | -                 |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Similar V: "Class" (   | efers to e   | esponoing<br>quipmont - | with simil   | r estimate   | d airflo    | w (V):            |              |     |
| _            |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | used                   | with com     | espending               | number o     | units (U).   |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                | 27.6             | ForC           |            |             | Similar DT(P): "Cla    | ss" refers   | to equipm               | ent with s   | milar mean   | sured to    | mperatur          | e rise (DT); |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       | Typica   | (airflow we    | ighted) equips   | nent temper    | ature ris  | e           | used                   | with core    | espending               | measured     | power (P).   |             |                   |              |     |
| -            |                       |                   | 01-0              |       |  | "Similar C     | T:Based on y     | vellow cells.  |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              | Neasured<br>Rico (DT) | Drawar (B)        | disting.          |       |  | Tota           | 14420.4          | of m or m)     | 1/3.       |             | Group the equipment    | nt into Cla  | saes with a             | inilar terr  | perature ri  | ise (DT)    | or                |              |     |
| 64           | [F] or [C]            | [W]               | intent or Destant |       | "Sim   | lar V" or "Sin | nilar DT(P)": Ea | ised on yello  | ny cells.  |             | arrise face (*) and    |              | it is a second          | anormet.     | A Chennes    | comp.       |                   |              |     |
|              | 10                    | 10000             | \$159.08          |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Tip: "Class" can be o  | n server la  | evel, rack-b            | evel, or an  | y spatial le | veldef      | hed               |              |     |
| t            | 15                    | 0                 | 0.00              |       |  |                | 127              | 8W             |            |             | by the user.           |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              | 20                    | 0                 | 6.00              |       |  | Equipme        | nt power (- Al   | HU cooling]    |            |             |                        |              |                         | -            |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              | 25                    | 24000             | 3033.29           |       |  | Compare w      | ith UPS reading  | gi il availabi | e          |             | Tip: If no data are av | aitable, se  | lect "Simil             | ar DT" and   | fill in one  | row onl     | T-                |              |     |
|              | 55                    | 10000             | 3223.30           |       |  | In poce agree  | the for actentia | d errors.      | ***        |             | estimate to fisme t    |              | ineda a sure a          |              | to any hou   | COLUMN TOOL | annues,           |              |     |
| 1            |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                | -                | 10000          |            |             | Equipment Mix          |              | AT [F]                  | AT[C]        | 1            |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Mainly traditional ex  | uipment      | 10 to 28                | 6 to 11      |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Mathly modern equi     | privent      | 20 to 30                | 11 to 17     |              |             |                   |              |     |
| 0            | _                     |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Mainly blade eculpr    | nent         | \$0 to 50               | 17 to 28     |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       | 118               | 200               |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | Note: Graved out da    | ta for inte  | nal una no              | hr.          |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              | Te                    | al measured po    | war               |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             | inoral ordyro out of   |              | 232 011                 | 4.           |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              | compare with          | Equipment pov     | rer (white box).  |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
| If po        | or agreement          | revisit Steps 1   | and 2 to avoid fa | arge  |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
| error        | in total equip        | ement airflow a   | nd temperature    | rise. |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
| PO           | or agreement          | will not affect t | quipment powe     | er.   |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |
|              |                       |                   |                   |       |  |                |                  |                |            |             |                        |              |                         |              |              |             |                   |              |     |

Figure 4: Step 2 Equipment sheet (Class Option DT(P) is selected in this figure).

#### Step 3 RCI

"Step 3 RCI" is the third of four input sheets.

The Rack Cooling Index (RCI)<sup>®</sup> provides and unbiased and objective way of quantifying the quality of an air management design from a thermal perspective. The RCI is often used to make sure that no degradation of the thermal IT-equipment environment occurs when air-management measures are introduced for the purpose of saving energy. The Index is a measure of how effectively equipment racks are cooled within a given thermal guideline, both at the high end and at the low end of the temperature range. Specifically, the RCI is a performance metric explicitly designed to gauge compliance with the thermal guidelines of ASHRAE (2011) and NEBS (Telcordia 2001, 2012) for a given data center. The index is included in the ASHRAE Thermal Guideline (2011) for purposes of showing compliance.

Both guidelines use recommended and allowable ranges. The recommended intake temperature range is a statement of reliability (facility operation) whereas the allowable range is a statement of functionality (equipment testing). The numerical values of the recommended and allowable ranges depend on the applied environmental guideline. In the ASHRAE (2011) Class A1 specification, the recommended and allowable ranges are 65°–80°F (18°–27°C) and 59°–90°F (15°–32°C), respectively.

Over-temperature conditions exist once one or more intake temperatures exceed the maximum recommended temperature. Similarly, under-temperature conditions exist when intake temperatures drop below the minimum recommended. The RCI compresses the equipment intake temperatures into two numbers—the RCI<sub>HI</sub> and the RCI<sub>LO</sub>. An RCI<sub>HI</sub> of 100% means no over-temperatures whereas an RCI<sub>LO</sub> of 100% mean no under-temperatures. Both numbers at 100% mean that all temperatures are within the recommended temperature range—i.e., absolute compliance. The lower the percentage, the greater probability (risk) intake temperatures are above the maximum allowable and below the minimum allowable, respectively. Indication of such potentially harmful thermal conditions is provided by a warning flag "\*" appended to the index, often indicating localized overheating.

Figure 4a provides a graphical representation of the RCI<sub>HI</sub> (RCI<sub>LO</sub> is analogous). The bold curve is the intake temperature distribution for all N intakes; the temperatures have been arranged in order of increasing values. The Total Over-Temperature represents a summation of all over-temperatures. The Max Allowable Over-Temperature is defined in the figure. The definitions of RCI are as follows (Herrlin 2005):

 $RCI_{LO} = [1 - \frac{1000}{Max} ] 100\%$ Max Allowable Under-Temp



Figure 4a: Intake temperature distribution and graphical representation of RCI<sub>HI</sub>

Table 1 shows proposed rating of the RCI based on numerous numerical analyses. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBNL) is also in the process of benchmarking the metric through the DOE Software Tool Suite (DOE 2014d). The risk for temperatures above (below) the maximum (minimum) allowable temperature increases with declining index values. The value for the intake temperature distribution shown in Figure 4a is  $RCI_{HI} = 95\%^*$  where the asterisk indicates the presence of intake temperatures above the maximum allowable temperature.

| Proposed Rating | RCI  |
|-----------------|------|
| Ideal           | 100% |
| Good            | ≥95% |
| Acceptable      | ≥90% |
| Poor            | <90% |

Table 1: Proposed Rating of the Rack Cooling Index (RCI)<sup>®</sup>

The DOE Data Center Air-Management (AM) Tool is using more practical expressions of  $RCI_{HI}$  and  $RCI_{LO}$  for calculating the index values than the definitions shown above.

#### Calculated data exported to the Main Input sheet (orange cells):

• RCI<sub>HI</sub> [%]

$$RCI_{HI} = [1 - \frac{\sum (T_x - T_{maxrec})_{Tx>Tmaxrec}}{(T_{maxall} - T_{maxrec}) N}] 100 \%$$

| where | T <sub>x</sub>      | "Intake Temperature" at intake x [°F or °C]     |
|-------|---------------------|---|
|       | Ν                   | "Count" or total number of intakes measured [-] |
|       | T <sub>maxrec</sub> | "Max Recommended" temperature [°F or °C]        |
|       | T <sub>maxall</sub> | "Max Allowable" temperature [°F or °C]          |

An asterisk appended to the index value means at least one intake temperature is above the maximum allowable temperature.

• RCI<sub>LO</sub> [%]

$$RCI_{LO} = [1 - \frac{\sum (T_{minrec} - T_x)_{Tx < Tminrec}}{(T_{minrec} - T_{minall}) N}] 100\%$$

| where | T <sub>x</sub>      | "Intake Temperature" at intake x [°F or °C]     |
|-------|---------------------|---|
|       | Ν                   | "Count" or total number of intakes measured [-] |
|       | T <sub>minrec</sub> | "Min Recommended" temperature [°F or °C]        |
|       | T <sub>minall</sub> | "Min Allowable" temperature [°F or °C]          |

An asterisk appended to the index value means at least one intake temperature is below the minimum allowable temperature.

#### Other calculated data (white cells):

• Intake Temperature plot (Figure 5).

The Intake Temperature plot shows a graphical representation of the entered intake temperatures. The plot will dynamically update and scale with changes made to the intake temperatures and number of intake temperatures, respectively. The corresponding RCI values are shown immediately to the right of the plot in the orange boxes.

• Recommended and allowable temperature range table.

The recommended and allowable temperature ranges are specified in Step 4 Main Input, and are echoed next to the Intake Temperature plot.

For guidance on determining the equipment intake temperatures, see the Data Collection Guide.



Figure 5: Step 3 RCI sheet, upper part.



Figure 6: Step 3 RCI sheet, lower part.

#### Step 4 Main Input

"Step 4" Main Input is the last of four input sheets (although some data can be entered on "Step 6").

Table A on the Step 4 Main Input sheet shows air-management metrics (Figure 7) either entered or calculated/echoed from the AHU, Equip, and RCI sheets (color coded). If no data or insufficient data are entered in Step 1 AHU and Step 2 Equip, multiple cells in Table A will be empty. If this happens, more likely than not, no energy estimates will be calculated in Step 6.

• RTI [%]

The Return Temperature Index (RTI)<sup>™</sup> is a measure of the net level of by-pass air or net level of recirculation air in the equipment room. Both effects are detrimental to the overall energy and thermal performance of the space. By-pass air does not participate in cooling the electronic equipment and depresses the return air temperature. Recirculation, on the other hand, is one of the main reasons for hot spots or areas significantly hotter than the average space temperature.

The RTI is a measure of the performance of the air-management system and how well it controls by-pass and recirculation air. Deviations from 100% are generally an indication of declining performance. The index is defined as follows (Herrlin 2008):

RTI = 
$$(\Delta T_{AHU}/\Delta T_{Equip})$$
 100 [%] =  $(V_{Equip}/V_{AHU})$  100 [%]

Where

| $\Delta T_{AHU}$   | "Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Temperature Drop" (echoed from Step 1)        |
|--------------------|---|
| $\Delta T_{Equip}$ | "Typical (airflow weighted) Equipment Temperature Rise" (echoed from Step 2)) |
| Vahu               | "Total AHU airflow" (echoed from Step 1)                                      |
| V <sub>Equip</sub> | "Total Equipment Airflow" (echoed from Step 2)                                |

Since the average temperature rise across the equipment provides the potential for high return temperatures, it makes sense to normalize the RTI with regard to this entity. In other words, the RTI provides a measure of the actual utilization of the available temperature differential. Consequently, a low return air temperature is not necessarily a sign of poor air management. If the equipment only provides a modest temperature rise, the return air temperature cannot be expected to be high.

The equation above shows the link between energy and thermal management. The RTI is also the ratio of total airflow through the IT-equipment to the total airflow through the air handlers. The airflow interpretation of the index is straight forward (see Table 2 below). A value of 100% means balanced airflows; that is, the total equipment flow is equal to the total air-handler airflow. A value above 100% suggests net recirculation air (air re-circulates from equipment exhaust to equipment intake) elevating the return air temperature. Unfortunately, this also means elevated equipment intake temperatures. A value below 100% suggests net by-pass air (air bypasses the equipment and do not contribute to cooling) reducing the return temperature. This may happen when the supply airflow is increased to combat hotspots.

| Interpretation    | RTI   |
|-------------------|-------|
| Balanced          | 100%  |
| Net Recirculation | >100% |
| Net By-Pass       | <100% |

Table 2: Interpretation of the Return Temperature Index (RTI)<sup>™</sup>

There might be a number of legitimate reasons to operate below or above 100%. For example, some air-distribution schemes are designed to provide a certain level of air mixing (recirculation) to ensure an even equipment intake temperature. Some overhead air-distribution systems are designed to operate this way. Raised-floor cooling, on the other hand, often needs some excess air to function properly.

Since improving the RCI can lead to an energy penalty, the RTI can help evaluate how severe such a penalty may be.

• RCI<sub>HI</sub> and RCI<sub>LO</sub> [%]

Rack Cooling Index (RCI)<sup>®</sup> is a measure of absence of over- and under-temperatures. The values in Table A are echoed from Step 3 RCI. For the RCI definitions, equations, and calculations, see Step 3 RCI.

• IAT max and IAT min [°F or °C]

If no data are entered in Step 3 RCI, the two RCI cells in Table A will be empty (Alt. 1). Typical (not extreme) maximum and minimum IT-equipment intake temperatures can then be entered in the yellow cells (Alt. 2). Alt. 1 has priority over Alt. 2 should all four cells have values.

- SAT [°F or °C]
  "Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Supply Air Temperature" (echoed from Step 1)
- $\Delta$ SAT [°F or °C]

Maximum difference ("Max-Min AHU Supply Temperature") between AHU supply air temperatures (echoed from Step1)

Table B on the Step 4 Main Input sheet lists air-management questions (Figure 8). No calculations are associated with these questions/answers on the Step 4 Input sheet. Data entered here will be used in calculations on Steps 5 and 6. Please consult those sections for details on the calculations. For a general discussion on Table B, please see the *User's Manual*.

| Cut                    | Calibri       | • 11 • A A = =                  | -%             | 🚍 Wap Te        | st          | General •                 | 1              |            | Normal        | Bad               | Good                          | 4 3-        | · 🔆 🛙       | Σ            | AutoSum *  | 行 弟                   |
|------------------------|---------------|---------------------------------|----------------|-----------------|-------------|---------------------------|----------------|------------|---------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------|------------|-----------------------|
| Copy<br>Econot Printer | B Z           | 8-0- <u>0-4</u> - ==            |                | Merge a         | Center -    | 5 - 76 + 76 -21           | Conditional    | Format     | Neutral       | Calculation       | Check Cell                    | Incert      | Delete Fo   | rmat 🖄       | Fill *     | Sert & Find           |
| rormac Paircen         |               | Fort 9                          | Alar           | ment            |             | Number G                  | Formatting * a | as Table * |               | Chiles            |                               | - ·         | Cells       | ·            | Edd        | Filter * Selec<br>ing |
| 45                     | . (9          | 6                               |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               | *           |             |              |            |                       |
| 8                      | c             | D E F                           | G              | н               | 1.1         | 1                         | к              |            | L             | м                 | N                             | 0           | P           | 9            | B          | 5                     |
| -                      |               |                                 | -              |                 |             | -                         | -              |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            | -                     |
| MAIN INPU              | r             |                                 |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
|                        |               |                                 |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| Table A:               | Matrice No.   | Hour Calle: Enter data romain   | ion data fea   | o the AULL C    | ania and    | DCI abouts insists order  | 01             |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| Table A.               | means fre     | aun cens. Enter data, reinam    | ing saca inte  | in the party, c | deally, and | ner sneees from roues     |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| Metrik                 | <u> </u>      | Definition                      |                |                 |             | Measured                  | Unit           | ٦          |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| ΔT <sub>anu</sub>      |               | Typical (airflow weighted) Al   | HU temperal    | ure drop        |             | 13.3                      | ForC           | 1          |               | Table A; Includes | calculated metri              | cs from St  | eps 1-3 (co | for coded)   |            |                       |
| ATrain                 |               | Typical (airflow weighted) ex   | puipment te    | mperature ri    | se          | 27.6                      | ForC           | 1          |               | Rack Cooling In   | dex (RCI) <sup>®</sup> : Idea | =100%, Pr   | or (often   | considered   | s) <90%    |                       |
| Vanu                   |               | Total AHU airflow               |                |                 |             | 30000.0                   | cfm or m1/     | 's         |               | Return Temper     | ature Index (RTI              | **:Balan    | ed-100%     | By-Pass-C    | 00%, Redir | c>100%                |
| Vince                  |               | Total equipment airflow         |                |                 |             | 14498.4                   | cfm or m1/     | 5          |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| RTI                    | 1             | Return Temperature Index: 2     | Tan / STenin   | =Venin/Vanu     | (×100)      | 48.3                      | 5              | 1          |               | Table B; Question | s for Current and             | Target or   | nditions.   |              |            |                       |
| RCL                    | Alt. 1*       | Rack Cooling Index: Measure     | of absence     | of over-temp    | eratures    | 99.5                      | 5              | 1          |               | "Target" refers   | to realistic Targe            | et architer | ture/contr  | ols for rais | ed-floor o | oolling.              |
| RCL.                   | Alt. 1*       | Rack Cooling Index: Measure     | of absence     | of under-ten    | operature   | 65.0                      |                | 1          |               | Questions 3-10    | are considered                | the key fa  | ctors for A | ir Manageo   | ment.      |                       |
| IAT max                | Alt. 2*       | Typical (not extreme) max IT    | equipment      | intake temp     | erature     | 82                        | ForC           | 1          |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| IAT min                | Alt. 2*       | Typical (not extreme) min IT    | equipment      | intake tempe    | erature     | 58                        | ForC           |            |               | Note: Grayed out  | data for internal             | use only.   |             |              |            |                       |
| SAT                    |               | Typical (airflow weighted) Al   | HU supply ai   | r temperatur    | e           | 65.0                      | ForC           |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| <b>JSAT</b>            |               | Maximum difference betwee       | en AHU supp    | ly air temper   | ratures     | 0.0                       | ForC           |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| * Alt. 1 h             | as priority ( | over Alt. 2                     |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
|                        |               |                                 |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
|                        |               |                                 |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| Table D.               | Constitute of | Vollow colley Enter datab       |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| TADIO IL               | downoon (     | Tentrik cente: Enter carcaj.    |                |                 |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| Question               |               |                                 | _              |                 |             |                           |                | _          | Current       | Target            |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| -                      | Primary       | Input (impact on Energy estim   | atesIf rais    | ed-floor cool   | ingand n    | ecommended Actions)       |                | -          |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 1                      |               | Recommended IT equipment        | t intake tem   | perature ran    | ge (staten  | nent of reliability)      |                | 4          | ASHRAE/NEBS   | Wide              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 2                      |               | Allowable IT equipment inta     | ke temperat    | ure range (st   | atement     | of functionality)         |                |            | ASHRAE        | NCOS              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 3                      | -             | Aisle containment quality/in    | nplementati    | on?             |             |                           |                |            | LOW           | HIGH              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 4                      | -             | Dianking panels in and betwee   | een racks qu   | arity/implem    | entation?   | d-floor continut?         |                |            | MID           | MID               |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 6                      | -             | Tile/diffuser placement cual    | ity/molern     | et to migh' i   | notraise    | a near cooling r          | -              |            | MID           | MID               |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 7                      |               | EC-Class (equipment ventilat    | tion protoco   | I) quality/im   | plementat   | tion?                     |                |            | MID           | HIGH              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
|                        |               | Controls sophistication (CAV    | VAV with 5     | AT sensing)?    |             |                           |                |            | LOW           | HIGH              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 9                      |               | AHU modularity/distribution     | quality/imp    | lementation     | (set to 'H  | ligh" if not raised-floor | cooling)?      |            | LOW           | HIGH              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 10                     |               | Cable/pipe management in s      | upply air pa   | th quality/im   | plementa    | tion?                     |                |            | LOW           | HIGH              |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
|                        | Seconda       | ry Input (Impact on recommen    | nded Action    | only)           |             |                           |                |            |               |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 11                     | -             | What is the clear ceiling in fe | ret (or m) (vi | sible floor to  | visible ce  | iling) f                  |                |            | 9             | -                 |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 12                     | -             | is there a dropped celling (no  | Lin straight - | y used as airi  | now prenu   | ing:                      |                |            | No            | -                 |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 14                     |               | Are there cosmetic doors on     | the equipm     | ent racks?      |             |                           |                |            | Yes           |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 15                     |               | How many AHUs are operatin      | ng under nor   | mal conditio    | ns (exclud  | e stand-by units)?        |                |            | 2             | Also Primary In   | put                           |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 10                     |               | Do some areas have load der     | sities that a  | re≥4 times t    | the averag  | e?                        |                |            | Yes           |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
| 17                     |               | is there any supplemental co    | oling (liquid  | and/orairs      | olution)?   |                           |                |            | No            |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |
|                        |               |                                 |                |                 |             |                           |                |            | Sloor Discurs |                   |                               |             |             |              |            |                       |

Figure 7: Step 4 Main Input sheet, upper part.



Figure 8: Step 4 Main Input sheet, lower part.

## Step 5 Main Results

"Step 5 Main Results" is the first of two output sheets.

Table 1 lists numerical output based on user input on the previous sheets (Figure 9).

There are four table columns:

- Measured: Measured data (Step 4, Table A) with Current architecture/controls (Step 4, Table B, Questions 1-10).
- Commissioned: Achievable through commissioning with Current architecture/controls (Step 4, Table B, Questions 1 and 3-10). SAT and 100/RTI are fetched from Lookup tables (Figure 12). RAT is based on SAT, RTI, and measured  $\Delta T_{Equip}$ .
- Retrofitted: Achievable through retrofit with Target architecture/controls (Step 4, Table B, Questions 1 and 3-10). SAT and 100/RTI are fetched from Lookup tables (Figure 12). RAT is based on SAT, RTI, and measured  $\Delta T_{Equip}$  (i.e., no change to the equipment).
- State-of-the-Art: Achievable with State-of-the-Art architecture/controls. SAT is based on max Target recommended intake temperature. RAT is based on SAT and measured  $\Delta T_{Equip}$  (i.e., no change to the equipment).

The Commissioned and Retrofitted columns are valid for raised-floor cooling only (Step 4, Table B, Question 18 = Floor Plenum). Cells may be empty if insufficient data have been provided in Steps 1-3.

## Calculated data (white cells):

There are fifteen (15) cells in Table 1:

- 100/RTI [-]: Total AHU Airflow/Total Equipment Airflow (V<sub>AHU</sub>/V<sub>Equip</sub>) [-]
  - Measured: 100/("RTI" Step 4, Table A)
  - Commissioned: Fetches data from Lookup tables based on user selection in Step 4 for questions 1 and 3-10 in column Current. See Lookup section for the significance of the Lookup tables and calculation details including CAV controls and RAT sensing.
  - Retrofitted: Fetches data in Lookup tables based on user selection in Step 4 for questions 1 and 3-10 in column Target. See Lookup sheet for the significance of the Lookup tables and calculation details including CAV controls and RAT sensing.
  - o State-of-the-Art: This entry is assigned 1.00 (ideal).
- SAT [°F or °C]: Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Supply Air Temperature [°F or °C]
  - Measured: ("SAT" Step 4, Table A)
  - Commissioned: Fetches data in Lookup tables based on user selection in Step 4 for questions 1 and 3-10 in columns Current. See Lookup section for the significance of the Lookup tables and calculation details.
  - Retrofitted: Fetches data in Lookup tables based on user selection in Step 4 for questions 1 and 3-10 in columns Target. See Lookup sheet for the significance of the Lookup tables and calculation details.
  - State-of-the-Art: Max Target recommended IT-equipment intake temperature (Step 4) –
    2.0 [°F] or 1.1 [°C] (a small margin is assumed).

- RAT [°F or °C]: Typical (airflow weighted) AHU Return Air Temperature [°F or °C]
  - Measured:
    - "SAT" + ("ΔT<sub>AHU</sub>" Step 4)
  - Commissioned:
    - [("RTI"/100)\*("SAT"+("ΔT<sub>Equip</sub>" Step 4))]+[(1-"RTI"/100)\*"SAT")]
  - Retrofitted:
    - [("RTI"/100)\*("SAT"+("△T<sub>Equip</sub>" Step 4))]+[(1-"RTI"/100)\*"SAT")]
  - State-of-the-Art:
    - o "SAT"+(" $\Delta T_{Equip}$ " Step 4)
- RCI<sub>HI</sub> [%]: Rack Cooling Index (RCI)<sup>®</sup> "HI" [%]; measure of absence of over-temperatures
  - "RCl<sub>HI</sub>" Step 3; value depends on user selection in Step 4 for questions 1 and 2 in column Current.
- RCI<sub>LO</sub> [%]: Rack Cooling Index (RCI)<sup>®</sup> "LO" [%]; measure of absence of under-temperatures
  - "RCI<sub>LO</sub>" Step 3; value depends on user selection in Step 4 for questions 1 and 2 in column Current.
- V<sub>AHU</sub> [cfm or m<sup>3</sup>/s]: Total Air-Handler Unit Airflow [cfm or m<sup>3</sup>/s]
  - o "V<sub>AHU</sub>" Step 4

The data in Table 1 are used for estimating the percentage savings for fan energy and chiller energy in Step 6 Energy Results. Since the Tool is using discrete Lookup tables (Figure 12) for calculating the numerical output for the Commissioned and Retrofitted conditions, the results may not change if the input is only marginally changed.

The lookup values for RTI for the Commissioned and Retrofitted conditions assumes a built-in economizer—if any. A separate air-side economizer could result in higher (worse) 100/RTI values than those shown in Table 1.

Table 2 lists recommended Actions (Figure 10) based on user input on the previous sheets (mainly Table B in Step 4 Main Input) and the self-explanatory rules outlined on the last sheet of the Tool: Action Rules. Table 2 has three sections:

- Actions for realizing Commissioned conditions in Table 1 (Actions 1-10)
- Actions for realizing Retrofitted or State-of-the-Art conditions in Table 1 (Actions 11-37)
- Management Practices (Actions 38-44).

Table B in Step 4 Main Input also has three sections:

- Primary Input (impact on Energy estimates, Table 1 in Step 5 Main Results—if raised-floor cooling—and recommended Actions, Table 2 on Step 5 Main Results). Questions 1 and 2 for Current ranges will impact the numerical value of the RCI values calculated in Step 3 RCI.
- Secondary Input (impact on Recommended Actions only, Table 2 on Step 5 Main Results).
- Management Practices Input (impact on recommended Management Actions only, Table 2 on Step 5 Main Results, Actions 38-44).

Not applicable Actions are indicated by N/A in Table 2. By implementing recommended Actions (by revisiting user data input and/or question responses) further Actions may be provided.

| COM   |            | Calibri ····        | 11 * A A   | = = = [++-]         | 🚰 Wrap Test            | Genes       | al             | •         | 1.         |                   | Nor      | mai         | Bad               |            | Good            |             | a =          |             | X Autoburn | 27    | A       |
|-------|------------|---------------------|--|---------------------|------------------------|-------------|----------------|-----------|------------|-------------------|----------|-------------|-------------------|------------|-----------------|-------------|--------------|-------------|------------|-------|---------|
| Form  | at Painter | B / U - U           | - A- A- 1  |                     | Billenge in Certer     | - 5 -       | 5. + 3         | 4 2       | inditional | Format at Table - | Nes      | Inter       | Calculat          |            | Check Cell      |             | Seen Del     | de Fornal   | 2 Cear*    | Set & | First B |
| board |            | Ferri               | er (*)   | Align               | wirt.                  | 5 1         | Number         |           | riano y    | at taget          |          | 1           | t/m               |            |                 |             | Cr           | h .         | 1          | dting | Jun a   |
| 545   |            | ( F                 |  |                     |                        |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             | -          |       |         |
|       | 0          | c                   | D  | 1 E .               | F.                     | G           | н              | 1         | 1          |                   | ĸ        | E.          | M                 | N.         | 0               | P           | Q            | 8           | 5          | T     | U       |
| _     |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| MA    | IN RESUL   | 15                  |  |                     |                        |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           | Table      | 1: Name           | erical e | entout has  | d on user         | ineut.     |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| T     | able 1: N  | umerical Output     | Based on User Inp  | out.                |                        |             |                |           | Me         | atured.           |          | With Curr   | ent archite       | cture/co   | ntrois (Table   | B, Ques     | tions 1-10)  |             |            |       |         |
|       |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           | Cor        | nmission          | ned:     | Achievab    | e with <u>Cun</u> | tent arch  | itecture/cont   | trois (Tal  | ble B, Ques  | tions 1 and | f 3-10)    |       |         |
|       |            | Measured            | Commissioned   | Retrofitied         | State-of-the-Art       |             |                |           | Ret        | rofitted          |          | Achievab    | e with Targ       | et archit  | ecture/contr    | ols (Tabi   | e B, Questi  | ons 1 and   | 3-10)      |       |         |
| 1     | (T.N/00    | 2.07                | 2.07   | 1.30                | 1.00                   |             |                |           | Stat       | te-of-the         | e-Art.   | State-of-t  | he-Art arch       | litecture, | controls (SA    | T based     | on Target n  | ecomment    | ded range) |       |         |
| - 5   | AT         | 65.0                | 56.0   | 81,0                | 83.0                   | ForC        |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| 8     | LAT        | 76.3                | 79.3   | 102.2               | 110.6                  | FORC        |                |           | Not        | tes the "         | Comm     | ussioned.   | and Retro         | titted" o  | olumns valid    | for raise   | d-moor cod   | ting only.  |            |       |         |
| Ē     |            |                     | 1  |                     |                        |             |                |           |            | 100.00            | -        |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ľ     | N/W        | 77.5                |  | t means at le       | and one intake > ma    | or entowad  | inej           |           | 100        | VALUE IN          | +OGAL    | Here Artic  | NT TOLSI IT       | e denhume  | ATTION (V       | Annul Visqu | 47           |             |            |       |         |
| 1     | L'ho       | 65,0                | A.   | 1 means at le       | ascone intake < mi     | n allowab   | (e)            |           | SAT        | - Typica          | ar (airt | now weigh   | ted) AHU S        | uppry Air  | remperatur      | e           |              |             |            |       |         |
| Ľ     | anu -      | 30000.0             | cfm or m3/s  |                     |                        |             |                |           | PLAT       | r = Typic         | al (aw   | low weigh   | ted) AliU I       | leturn Al  | rTemperatur     | e           |              |             |            |       |         |
|       |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           | Table      | 2.0               |          |             | A                 | in a local |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           | Tin        | Z necos           | mites    | ded action  | s pased on        | user mp    | e consisting an | ar data     | and and le   |             |            |       |         |
|       |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           | 910        | estion ra         | spore    | es) further | actions ma        | y be pro   | vided.          |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| T     | able 2: B  | ecommended Ad       | tions Based on Use   | er Input.           |                        |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       |            |                     |  |                     |                        |             |                |           |            |                   | _        |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 2          | Actions             | Line and the second  |                     | No.                    |             | _              |           |            |                   |          | _           |                   |            |                 |             | 2.08         |             |            |       |         |
| -     |            | Actions for realit  | ring Commissione   | d conditions in Ta  | ible 1                 |             | _              | -         | _          | _                 |          | _           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     | 1          | EC-005: Calibrate   | Temperature (an  | rd Humidity) Sensi  | ors                    | _           | -              | -         | _          |                   | -        | -           | -                 |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     | 1          | AM-016: Estremy     | Roor Plenum Pro  | essure: Provide A   | dequate Pressure       | _           | _              | _         |            |                   | -        | _           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| T     | 4          | AM-021: Ensure a    | an Adequate Ratio  | o of IT Equipment   | Airflow to AHU Airf    | low         | -              |           | -          | -                 | _        | -           |                   |            |                 |             | #10103       |             | # UNITS    |       |         |
|       | 5          | N/A                 |  |                     |                        | 100         |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| -     | 6          | N/A                 |  | -                   |                        |             | _              | -         | _          | -                 | _        | -           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     | ,          | N/A                 |  |                     |                        |             |                | -         | _          |                   | -        | -           | -                 |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     |            | KC-012-Linder-T     | amperatures: imp   | riperature for Curr | ent Architecture/C     | e the Sub   | oly Air Tech   | Decetoria |            |                   | -        | -           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     | 10         | N/A                 | and a second sec |                     | and a rest of the base |             | and the second |           | -          | -                 | -        |             |                   |            | Note: Gray      | ed out d    | ata for inte | mal use o   | nly.       |       |         |
| T     | 1          | Actions for reality | ing Retrofitted or   | state-of-the-Art    | conditions in Table    | 1           |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 11         | EC-006: Network     | the CRAC/H Conti   | rols                |                        |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 12         | N/A                 |  |                     |                        |             |                | _         | _          | _                 | _        |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     | 15         | N/A                 |  |                     |                        |             |                | -         | _          |                   | _        | -           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| ÷     | 10         | AM-002 Shallow      | Ceiling Planuty 8  | Ensure Match het    | unen Heat Load and     | Plenum      | Height         | -         |            | -                 | -        | -           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 16         | N/A                 | Carring Pretraine a  | supers watch bet    | eres in the could arre | - restraint | and the        |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
| -t    | 17         | NJA                 |  |                     |                        |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 18         | AM-005: Remove      | Abandoned Cabl   | les and Other Obst  | tructions from floo    | Plenum      |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 19         | N/A                 |  |                     |                        | _           |                | -         |            | _                 | _        | _           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 20         | N/A                 | P  | Landah La Kanada    |                        | _           | -              | -         | _          | -                 | _        | -           |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 34         | NUM-COX CONTERN     | avppry rans with   | r variacie speed D  | tives (VIO)            |             |                |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |
|       | 21         | AM-010 Configu      | to Equipment in E  | Straleht Drawr Draw | enculation for Module  | d Cold Ale  | rine .         |           |            |                   |          |             |                   |            |                 |             |              |             |            |       |         |

Figure 9: Step 5 Main Results sheet, upper part.

| A CA   | ×.          | Calan - 11 - A A = = + +   |
|--------|-------------|--|
| - For  | nut Painter | Tank and a second secon |
| 4570   |             | the registers research ages care same  |
| Allero |             |  |
| A.     | 0           |  |
| _      |             | Actions for resulting Commissioner conditions in raise 1 all Conditions and Condi |
| -      |             | Provide consideration is number where a feature were were a constrained on the second of the second  |
| _      |             | All A Andrew Theorem Money Planter Description Description   |
|        |             | Am vau suu suu suu suu suu suu suu suu suu s   |
| _      |             | Annound instance and acceptance water our individual from the Annound A  |
|        | 6           | 2000   |
| -      | 2           | 70.04<br>bila  |
|        |             | AMAGE Stoods At his links Temperature for Correct Architecture Controls See Table 1. all Cost CAV.   |
|        |             | And the support and these transported to the support and/or increase the Support and the suppo |
|        | 10          | Conception of the second of th |
|        | 10          | TOP A CONTRACT OF A CONTRACT O |
| -      | - 11        | ADDIES FOR FRANKING WADDIEDUR OF SALE-OF-ORE-OFFICIE/OFFICIES IN TADIE E   |
| _      | 12          | Account Heredox The Concort Controls   |
| _      | 12          |  |
| _      | 14          |  |
| _      | 10          | Auger Amerikan Casilian Discourse Energia Mittels hatemaan Mark Lood and Discourse Mainteet  |
|        | 16          | Annous, sharavar central restance exercise entration decreter meat code and Premain Height   |
| _      | 17          |  |
| _      | 18          | AMON's Remove Abandoned Pables and Other Obstructions from Floor Plenum  |
|        | 10          |  |
|        | 20          |  |
| _      | 21          | AM-00P Convert Supply Fars with Variable Sneed Drives (VID)  |
|        | 32          | AM-010 Configure Equipment in Straight Brave: Preservinite for Hot and Cold Aixles.  |
|        | 28          | N/A  |
| _      | 24          | N/A  |
|        | 25          | N/A  |
| _      | 26          | N/A  |
|        | 27          | NA   |
|        | 28          | AM-019: Use Supplemental Cooling for High-Density Areas  |
|        | 20          | AM-020 Improve CRAC/H Roor Layout  |
|        | 30          | NA   |
|        | 11          | AM-028: Use IT southment with Front-to-Rear or Front-to-Top Cooling Airflow (EC-Class)   |
|        | 32          | AM-025: Remove Cosmetic Doors from Equipment Racks or  |
|        | 33          | AM-026:Provide Adequate Free Area for Air Movement   |
|        | 34          | N/A  |
|        | 35          | AM-664: Implement Equipment Intake Air Temperature Control (program default)   |
|        | 36          | N/A  |
|        | 37          | N/A  |
|        | Control -   | Management Practices   |
|        | 38          | EC-016: Implement a Sensor Calibration Program   |
| _      | 10          | AM-606 Implement a Raised-Floor Cable Mining Program   |
|        | 40          | AM-012 Implement a Tile/Diffuser-Placement Program   |
|        | 41          | (AM-018: Implement a Plenum-Tightness Program  |
|        | 42          | AM-028: Implement a Rack- and Row-Tightness Program  |
|        | 43          | AM-031: Implement an Air-Balancing Program   |
|        | 44          | N/A  |

Figure 10: Step 5 Main Results sheet, lower part.

### **Step 6 Energy Results**

"Step 6 Energy Results" is the second of two output sheets. This sheet contains % energy reduction, kWh reduction, and associated \$ savings for supply fans and chillers; all other results can be found in Step 5 Main Results.

The two bar charts are based on Table 1 in Step 5 Main Results. Since the Tool is using discrete lookup tables for calculating the numerical output for the Commissioned and Retrofitted conditions, the percentage savings may not change if the input is only marginally changed.

The Measured bars are the reference (100%) and values above 100% for the other bars will not be displayed. Obviously, this is a situation that should be avoided—the goal is to decrease the energy demand, not increase it. The Commissioned and Retrofitted bars are valid for raised-floor cooling only (selected in Step 4 Main Input, Table B, and Question 18 = Floor Plenum). These two bars will not be displayed for other selections of Question 18 (Ceiling Plenum and Overhead Ducting).

## Calculated data (bar charts):

- Fan Energy [%]
  - Measured: By definition 100% (reference)
  - Commissioned:
    - CAV; turning units off: [("100/RTI Commissioned"/"100/RTI Measured")^1]\*100
    - VAV; turning all units down: [("100/RTI Commissioned"/"100/RTI Measured")^e]\*100
  - Retrofitted:
    - CAV; turning units off: [("100/RTI Retrofitted"/"100/RTI Measured")^1]\*100
    - VAV; turning all units down: [("100/RTI Retrofitted"/"100/RTI Measured")^e]\*100
  - State-of-the-Art:
    - VAV assumed; turning all units down: [("100/RTI State-of-the-Art"/"100/RTI Measured")^e]\*100

The exponent "e" in the expressions above is the value entered in the "Select Exponent" box immediately to the right of the fan energy bar chart. The permitted range is 2-3. An exponent of 2 represents fully laminar airflow whereas an exponent of 3 represents fully turbulent airflow. Since the majority of the flow resistance is turbulent in data centers, an exponent of 2.8 can often be used.

For the Commissioned and Retrofitted cases, CAV system or VAV systems are determined in Step 4 Main Input, Table B, and Question 8. Selecting "Low" will result in VAV, whereas "Mid" or "High" will result in VAV.

The fan-energy savings are not altered by a built-in air-side economizer. With a separate air-side economizer, however, the fan savings for the Commissioned and Retrofitted cases could be overestimated since the lookup values for RTI assumes a built-in air-side economizer—if any.

With adequate air management, the reduction in fan energy is often very large due to the fact that the fan energy varies close to the cube of the airflow. It is not uncommon with 70-80% savings.

- Chiller Energy [%]
  - Measured: By definition 100% (reference)
  - Commissioned: 100-[f\*("SAT Commissioned" "SAT Measured")]
  - Retrofitted: 100-[f\*("SAT Retrofitted" "SAT Measured")]
  - State-of-the-Art: 100-[f\*("SAT State-of-the-Art" "SAT Measured")]

The chiller energy reduction depends on the supply air temperature (SAT) as a percentage saving per degree increase. For data center applications, a factor between 1 and 3 (I-P) or 2 and 5 (SI) is common. The factor "f" in the expressions above is the value entered in the "Select Factor" box immediately to the right of the chiller energy bar chart.

The chiller-energy savings only takes into account the increase in supply air temperature. Additional savings are due to higher utilization of an air-side economizer—if present. The associated savings depend on factors not covered in the Tool. Note also that higher supply air temperatures may result in higher IT-equipment airflows and, in turn, higher equipment electrical costs.

The annual energy (kWh/year) and associated annual cost (\$/year) for operating supply fans and chillers are based on the percentage chart values, the Measured Annual Fan/Chiller Energy inputs, and the Electric Cost input. Note that the Electric Cost input is in \$/kWh for both I-P and SI units.



Figure 11: Step 6 Energy Results sheet.

#### Lookup

This sheet is initially hidden since there are no user inputs or user outputs. If the sheet is made visible, please do not enter or change data. The following text discusses the significance of the lookup tables and some calculation details.



Figure 12: Lookup sheet.

The top table is a pre-calculation table whereas the remaining six smaller tables are the actual lookup tables. These tables are partially based on a study by Pacific Gas and Electric Company (PG&E 2010). The mechanics of looking up data are as follows:

1) Each of the eight measures in Step 4 (Questions 3-10) except measure 6 Controls Sophistication (CAV or VAV) is assigned a number of 1, 2, or 3 depending on user selection: LOW=1, MID=2, and HIGH=3. The upper table echoes the selections and the assigned numbers for all measures as selected under Current and Target. Measure 6 is handled separately. The lookup tables depict "achievable" values assuming VAV fans with Intake Air Temperature (IAT) sensing. The table airflows (100/RTI) will be modified if CAV fans were selected on 4 Main Input, Question 8. The program then determines the average size of the air handlers and selects the nearest larger multiple of units required to meet the table values. This may allow units to be shut down or additional units may be needed.

Location and size distribution of the air handlers may require increased airflow compared to the calculated value. Return Air Temperature (RAT) sensing may also require post-processing. RAT sensing is less accurate than IAT sensing and the level of accuracy depends on the calibration with the intake air temperatures.

- 2) The top table on the Lookup sheet calculates an average number of 1, 2, or 3 for each grouping of Airflow Blockers (Enclosure, Cutout, and Panel), Airflow Drivers (Tiles and EC-Class), and Airflow Delivery (AHU, and Cables) for both Current and Target conditions.
- 3) When the grouping numbers have been calculated, the corresponding data are fetched from the six smaller lookup tables through an INDEX function. The three SAT tables are based on a recommended intake temperature range of 65°-80°F or 18°-27°C; a correction will be applied for other ranges. The table data were established by industry experts and CFD simulations. The groupings do not imply that certain groupings of measured are preferred but simply a way of organizing the tables.

#### **Action Rules**

This last sheet is initially hidden since it does not contain any user inputs or user outputs. The following single paragraph briefly describes the significance of the action rules detailed in the table on this sheet. Please open the Tool and select tab Action Rules to view the sheet (after making the sheet visible—if hidden).

The Action Rules are rule-sets for triggering certain Actions (recommendations) in Step 5 Main Results, Table 2 based on user input, mainly Table B in Step 4 Main Input, and the rather self-explanatory rulesets on this sheet. Across the top of the spreadsheet, the Questions from Step 4 Main Input are listed as table columns. The rows in the table represent the resulting Actions (recommendations). In the body of the table are the actual rules or the conditions that trigger Actions.

## Export

This last sheet is also initially hidden. The purpose of this sheet is to summarize output that may be used for post-processing, for example in whole-building simulation packages.

The table cells are color coded per the originating sheet (tab) color. The majority of the data come from Table A on Step 4 Main Input (orange) and Table 1 on Step 5 Main Results (blue).

| Number      D      E      P      G      M      I      J      C      L      M      N      O      P      Q      R      S        pipt      This sheet provides culput for gost processing.      Measured      Commissioned      Recruited      State-of-the Art      No Data      <  | A Cut<br>-) Cos<br>I for<br>Notices | t Albert - A | n + ∧' x' ≡<br>- ⊙ • ∆ · ≡ |                    | Distance & Center - 5 | Notes of the | Conditional Format<br>Formatting + as Table + | Normal | Rad<br>Calculati<br>Shites | Good | et | Pun<br>Inet | Delute Format<br>Cets | Σ AutrSun<br>≥ na -<br>≥ Oew + | Set à red à<br>Fiber-Salat |   |
|---|-------------------------------------|--|----------------------------|--------------------|-----------------------|--------------|---|--------|----------------------------|------|----|-------------|-----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------|---|
| Att      This deep provides cotput for poot proceeding.      Image: control point point point poot proceeding.      Image: control point  | A                                   | 8 C  | D E                        | F                  | 6                     | н            | E.  | 1      | r                          | L M  | N  | 0           | P                     | Q                              | R S                        | Γ |
| Measured      Commissioned      Response        Nubline      No Data      No Data      No Data        Nubline   | ort                                 |  | This sheet p               | rovides output for | post-processing.      |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| Ribor Area      No Oda      No Data      No Data      No Data        Auti/Disk Vewel (N)      12:2:030      10:4:000      12:2:030      10:4:000        Auti/Disk Vewel (N)      12:2:030      10:4:000      12:2:030      10:4:000        Auti/Disk Vewel (N)      10:2:030      10:4:000      12:2:030      10:4:000        Auti/Disk Vewel (N)      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000        Auti/Disk Vewel (N)      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000        Auti/Disk Vewel (N)      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000        Test als autioned Tamoentive (Inter (Inter (N))      10:2:000      10:2:000      10:2:000        MON (N)      10:2:000      10:0:000      10:0:000      10:0:000        MON (N)  |                                     |  | _                          | Measured           | Commissioned          | Retrolitted  | State-of-the-Ar                               |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| Aut/Unita Revert (W)    124.050    124.050      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    13.3    21.2    27.4      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    13.3    21.2    27.4      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    13.3    21.2    27.4      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    13.3    21.2    27.4      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.00    20.00      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.00    20.00      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.00    20.00      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)    20.0    20.0    20.0      Autrace 246, Unite Inspecture (For C1)  | _                                   | Floor Area   |                            | No Data            | No Data               | No Data      | No Data                                       |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| And registing and reg | -                                   | AHU/Rack Power [W]   | aburn IT and I             | 125,595            | 126,595               | 126,595      | 126,593                                       |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| Network      Note of the or MU/0      02200      02300      02400<   |                                     | Average nace linet remper  | comp [For C]               | 60.6               | NO Data               | 21.2         | NO Data                                       |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| Total asky under (Ifm or mi/A)      DADD0      N3.484.8      L4.698.4        1001112      3.07      3.07      1.00      1.00        1001112      3.07      3.07      1.00      1.00        1001112      0.00      3.07      3.07      1.00      1.00        100112      0.00      3.07      3.07      1.00      1.00        100112      0.00      31.30      1.00      1.00      1.00        100112      0.00      31.30      1.00      1.00      1.00        A00 long/inservice(for C)      36.3      79.3      100.2      130.6        A00 long/inservice(for C)      31.3      100.2      100.6      100.6        A00 long/inservice(for C)      31.3      100.6      100.6      100.6        A00 long/inservice(for C)      100.6      100.6  |                                     | Average equipment tempe  | rature drop [F or C]       | 27.6               | 27.6                  | 27.6         | 27.6  |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| Total supported saffwork for embid      LALMAL      LALMAL      LALMAL        Laboration      200      200      1.00      1.00        MUD topply supported for cf ()      65.0      64.0      81.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      20.0      81.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      20.0      81.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      20.0      80.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      70.0      80.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      80.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      80.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      80.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      80.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      80.0      81.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()      70.0      70.0      70.0      70.0        MUD topply supported for cf ()  |                                     | Total AHU airflow [cfm or m  | at/aj                      | 30,000.0           | 30,000.0              | 18.848.0     | 14,498.4                                      |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| 100/0102/3700erstand(10 rC)    207    207    1.30    10.9      200/01    70.3    10.2    10.64    10.64      200/01    70.3    10.2    10.64    10.64      200/01    70.3    10.2    10.64    10.64      200/01    70.3    10.2    10.64    10.64      200/01    91.3    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0      200/01    91.3    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0      200/01    91.3    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0      200/01    91.3    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0      200/01    91.3    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0    91.0      200/01    91.0   |                                     | Total equipment airflow (cl  | fm or mR/s]                | 14,495.4           | 14,498.4              | 14,488.4     | 14,498.4                                      |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
| MAX    MAX    MAX    MAX    MAX      Aux Infrastructure (For C)    R1.3    R1.3    R1.3    R1.4      Aux Infrastructure (For C)    R1.3    R1.3    R1.3    R1.6      Aux Infrastructure (For C)    R1.3    R1.3    R1.6    R1.6      Aux Infrastructure (For C)    R1.3    R1.3    R1.3    R1.6      Aux Cooking water (FOC)    N1    R1.3    R1.3    R1.6      Aux Cooking water (FOC)    N1    R1.3    R1.3    R1.6      Aux Cooking water (FOC)    N1    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6      Aux Cooking water (FOC)    N1    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6      Aux Cooking water (FOC)    N1    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6      R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6      R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6      R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6    R1.6 <td< td=""><td>_</td><td>100/RTI [-]</td><td></td><td>2.07</td><td>2.07</td><td>1.10</td><td>1.00</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>  | _                                   | 100/RTI [-]  |                            | 2.07               | 2.07                  | 1.10         | 1.00  |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     | uno Sopply Temperature (1  | FOY C                      | 45.0               | 66.0                  | 81.0         | 33.0  |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   | -                                   | UNU Raturn Temperature (1  | er cl                      | 28.3               | 71.3                  | 102.2        | 120.6   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   | -                                   | Hack cooking index (Hickey) (  | 241                        | 79.2               | 20.0                  | - 25.0       | 33.0  |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |
|   |                                     |  |                            |                    |                       |              |   |        |                            |      |    |             |                       |                                |                            |   |

Figure 13: Export sheet.

## ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

| $\Delta T_{AHU}$   | Typical (airflow weighted) AHU temperature drop [°F or °C]                                      |
|--------------------|---|
| $\Delta T_{Equip}$ | Typical (airflow weighted) equipment temperature rise [°F or °C]                                |
| AHU                | Air-Handler Unit  |
| AM                 | Air Management  |
| By-pass            | Cool air that by passes the electronic equipment  |
| Commissioned       | Achievable with Current architecture/controls   |
| CRAC               | Computer Room Air Conditioner   |
| CRAH               | Computer Room Air Handlers  |
| Current            | Current architecture/controls in data center  |
| DC Pro             | DOE Data Center Profiling Tool  |
| DOE                | U.S. Department of Energy   |
| DT                 | Temperature differential across Equipment [°F or °C]  |
| Equip              | Equipment (IT and Electrical)   |
| HVAC               | Heating, Ventilating, and Air-Conditioning  |
| IAT max            | Typical (not extreme) maximum IT-equipment intake temperature [°F or °C]                        |
| IAT min            | Typical (not extreme) minimum IT-equipment intake temperature [°F or °C]                        |
| Measured           | Measured data with Current architecture/controls  |
| Р                  | Power [W] or [kW]   |
| RAT                | Return air temperature [°F or °C]   |
| RCI                | Rack Cooling Index (RCI) <sup>®</sup> [%]   |
| RCI <sub>HI</sub>  | Rack Cooling Index (RCI) $^{	extsf{	iny eq}}$ "HI" [%]; Measure of absence of over-temperatures |
| RCILO              | Rack Cooling Index (RCI) $^{\mbox{\tiny ®}}$ "LO" [%]; Measure of absence of under-temperatures |
| Recirculation      | Hot equipment exhaust re-circulates back to the equipment intakes                               |
| Retrofitted        | Achievable with Target architecture/controls  |

| RTI                | Return Temperature Index (RTI) <sup>TM</sup> [%]; $\Delta T_{AHU}/\Delta T_{Equip} = V_{Equip}/V_{AHU}$ (x100) |
|--------------------|--|
| SAT                | Typical (airflow weighted) AHU supply air temperature [°F or °C]   |
| ΔSAT               | Maximum difference between AHU supply air temperatures [°F or °C]  |
| State-of-the-Art   | State-of-the-Art architecture/controls   |
| Target             | Realistic target architecture/controls for raised-floor cooling  |
| Ton                | Ton Cooling = 3.52 kW  |
| U                  | Number of Equipment Units [-]  |
| V <sub>AHU</sub>   | Total Air-Handler Unit airflow [cfm or m <sup>3</sup> /s]  |
| V <sub>Equip</sub> | Total equipment airflow [cfm or m <sup>3</sup> /s]   |

#### REFERENCES

ASHRAE. 2011. Thermal Guidelines for Data Processing Environments. American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers, Inc., Atlanta, GA. <u>www.ashrae.com</u>

DOE. 2014a. User's Manual. http://datacenters.lbl.gov/data-center-air-management-tool

DOE. 2014c. Data Collection Guide. http://datacenters.lbl.gov/data-center-air-management-tool

DOE. 2014d. DOE Software Tool Suite. http://datacenters.lbl.gov/tools

Herrlin, M. K. 2005. Rack Cooling Effectiveness in Data Centers and Telecom Central Offices: The Rack Cooling Index (RCI). ASHRAE Transactions, Volume 111, Part 2, American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers, Inc., Atlanta, GA (free download at www.ancis.us)

Herrlin, M. K. 2008. Airflow and Cooling Performance of Data Centers: Two Performance Metrics. ASHRAE Transactions, Volume 114, Part 2, American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers, Inc., Atlanta, GA (free download at <u>www.ancis.us</u>)

PG&E, 2010. Data Center Air Management Research. Emerging Technologies Program, Application Assessment Report #0912. Free download at: <u>http://www.etcc-ca.com/images/am\_rd\_report\_final\_2010-09-22.pdf</u> Telcordia. 2012. (Kluge, R.) Generic Requirements NEBS GR-63-CORE, NEBS Requirements: Physical Protection, Issue 4, April 2012, Telcordia Technologies, Inc., Piscataway, NJ.

Telcordia. 2001. (Herrlin, M.K.) Generic Requirements NEBS GR-3028-CORE, Thermal Management in Telecommunications Central Offices, Issue 1, December 2001, Telcordia Technologies, Inc., Piscataway, NJ.